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§ 1.17 Evaluation of studies relating to
health effects of dioxin and radi-
ation exposure.

(a) From time to time, the Secretary
shall publish evaluations of scientific
or medical studies relating to the ad-
verse health effects of exposure to a
herbicide containing 2, 3, 7, 8
tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin (dioxin)
and/or exposure to ionizing radiation in
the ‘‘Notices’’ section of the FEDERAL
REGISTER.

(b) Factors to be considered in evalu-
ating scientific studies include:

(1) Whether the study’s findings are
statistically significant and replicable.

(2) Whether the study and its findings
have withstood peer review.

(3) Whether the study methodology
has been sufficiently described to per-
mit replication of the study.

(4) Whether the study’s findings are
applicable to the veteran population of
interest.

(5) The views of the appropriate panel
of the Scientific Council of the Veter-
ans’ Advisory Committee on Environ-
mental Hazards.

(c) When the Secretary determines,
based on the evaluation of scientific or
medical studies and after receiving the
advice of the Veterans’ Advisory Com-
mittee on Environmental Hazards and
applying the reasonable doubt doctrine
as set forth in paragraph (d)(1) of this
section, that a significant statistical
association exists between any disease
and exposure to a herbicide containing
dioxin or exposure to ionizing radi-
ation, § 3.311a or § 3.311b of this title, as
appropriate, shall be amended to pro-
vide guidelines for the establishment of
service connection.

(d)(1) For purposes of paragraph (c) of
this section a significant statistical asso-
ciation shall be deemed to exist when
the relative weights of valid positive
and negative studies permit the conclu-
sion that it is at least as likely as not
that the purported relationship be-
tween a particular type of exposure and
a specific adverse health effect exists.

(2) For purposes of this paragraph a
valid study is one which:

(i) Has adequately described the
study design and methods of data col-
lection, verification and analysis;

(ii) Is reasonably free of biases, such
as selection, observation and participa-

tion biases; however, if biases exist, the
investigator has acknowledged them
and so stated the study’s conclusions
that the biases do not intrude upon
those conclusions; and

(iii) Has satisfactorily accounted for
known confounding factors.

(3) For purposes of this paragraph a
valid positive study is one which satis-
fies the criteria in paragraph (d)(2) of
this section and whose findings are sta-
tistically significant at a probability
level of .05 or less with proper account-
ing for multiple comparisons and sub-
group analyses.

(4) For purposes of this paragraph a
valid negative study is one which satis-
fies the criteria in paragraph (d)(2) of
this section and has sufficient statis-
tical power to detect an association be-
tween a particular type of exposure and
a specific adverse health effect if such
an association were to exist.

(e) For purposes of assessing the rel-
ative weights of valid positive and neg-
ative studies, other studies affecting
epidemiological assessments including
case series, correlational studies and
studies with insufficient statistical
power as well as key mechanistic and
animal studies which are found to have
particular relevance to an effect on
human organ systems may also be con-
sidered.

(f) Notwithstanding the provisions of
paragraph (d) of this section, a signifi-
cant statistical association may be
deemed to exist between a particular
exposure and a specific disease if, in
the Secretary’s judgment, scientific
and medical evidence on the whole sup-
ports such a decision.

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 501; Pub. L. 98–542)

[54 FR 40391, Oct. 2, 1989; 54 FR 46187, Nov. 1,
1989]

SECURITY AND LAW ENFORCEMENT AT
DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS
FACILITIES

§ 1.218 Security and law enforcement
at VA facilities.

(a) Authority and rules of conduct.
Pursuant to 38 U.S.C. 901, the following
rules and regulations apply at all prop-
erty under the charge and control of
VA (and not under the charge and con-
trol of the General Services Adminis-
tration) and to all persons entering in
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or on such property. The head of the fa-
cility is charged with the responsibil-
ity for the enforcement of these rules
and regulations and shall cause these
rules and regulations to be posted in a
conspicuous place on the property.

(1) Closing property to public. The head
of the facility, or designee, shall estab-
lish visiting hours for the convenience
of the public and shall establish spe-
cific hours for the transaction of busi-
ness with the public. The property
shall be closed to the public during
other than the hours so established. In
emergency situations, the property
shall be closed to the public when rea-
sonably necessary to ensure the or-
derly conduct of Government business.
The decision to close a property during
an emergency shall be made by the
head of the facility or designee. The
head of the facility or designee shall
have authority to designate areas with-
in a facility as closed to the public.

(2) Recording presence. Admission to
property during periods when such
property is closed to the public will be
limited to persons authorized by the
head of the facility or designee. Such
persons may be required to sign a reg-
ister and/or display identification doc-
uments when requested to do so by VA
police, or other authorized individual.
No person, without authorization, shall
enter upon or remain on such property
while the property is closed. Failure to
leave such premises by unauthorized
persons shall constitute an offense
under this paragraph.

(3) Preservation of property. The im-
proper disposal of rubbish on property;
the spitting on the property; the cre-
ation of any hazard on property to per-
sons or things; the throwing of articles
of any kind from a building; the climb-
ing upon the roof or any part of the
building, without permission; or the
willful destruction, damage, or re-
moval of Government property or any
part thereof, without authorization, is
prohibited. The destruction, mutila-
tion, defacement, injury, or removal of
any monument, gravestone, or other
structure within the limits of any na-
tional cemetery is prohibited.

(4) Conformity with signs and emer-
gency conditions. The head of the facil-
ity, or designee, shall have authority
to post signs of a prohibitory and direc-

tory nature. Persons, in and on prop-
erty, shall comply with such signs of a
prohibitory or directory nature, and
during emergencies, with the direction
of police authorities and other author-
ized officials. Tampering with, destruc-
tion, marring, or removal of such post-
ed signs is prohibited.

(5) Disturbances. Conduct on property
which creates loud or unusual noise;
which unreasonably obstructs the
usual use of entrances, foyers, lobbies,
corridors, offices, elevators, stairways,
or parking lots; which otherwise im-
pedes or disrupts the performance of of-
ficial duties by Government employees;
which prevents one from obtaining
medical or other services provided on
the property in a timely manner; or
the use of loud, abusive, or otherwise
improper language; or unwarranted loi-
tering, sleeping, or assembly is prohib-
ited. In addition to measures designed
to secure voluntary terminations of
violations of this paragraph the head of
the facility or designee may cause the
issuance of orders for persons who are
creating a disturbance to depart the
property. Failure to leave the premises
when so ordered constitutes a further
disturbance within the meaning of this
rule, and the offender is subject to ar-
rest and removal from the premises.

(6) Gambling. Participating in games
for money or for tangible or intangible
things, or the operating of gambling
devices, the conduct of a lottery or
pool, or the selling or purchasing of
numbers tickets, in or on property is
prohibited.

(7) Alcoholic beverages and narcotics.
Operating a motor vehicle on property
by a person under the influence of alco-
holic beverages, narcotic drugs,
hallucinogens, marijuana, barbitu-
rates, or amphetamines is prohibited.
Entering property under the influence
of any narcotic drug, hallucinogen,
marijuana, barbiturate, amphetamine,
or alcoholic beverage (unless pre-
scribed by a physician) is prohibited.
The use on property of any narcotic
drug, hallucinogen, marijuana, barbitu-
rate, or amphetamine (unless pre-
scribed by a physician) is prohibited.
The introduction or possession of alco-
holic beverages or any narcotic drug,
hallucinogen, marijuana, barbiturate,
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and amphetamine on property is pro-
hibited, except for liquor or drugs pre-
scribed for use by medical authority
for medical purposes. Provided such
possession is consistent with the laws
of the State in which the facility is lo-
cated, liquor may be used and main-
tained in quarters assigned to employ-
ees as their normal abode, and away
from the abode with the written con-
sent of the head of the facility which
specifies a special occasion for use and
limits the area and period for the au-
thorized use.

(8) Soliciting, vending, and debt collec-
tion. Soliciting alms and contributions,
commercial soliciting and vending of
all kinds, displaying or distributing
commercial advertising, or collecting
private debts in or on property is pro-
hibited. This rule does not apply to (i)
national or local drives for funds for
welfare, health, or other purposes as
authorized under Executive Order
12353, Charitable Fund Raising (March
23, 1982), as amended by Executive
Order 12404 (February 10, 1983), and reg-
ulations issued by the Office of Person-
nel Management implementing these
Executive Orders; (ii) concessions or
personal notices posted by employees
on authorized bulletin boards; and (iii)
solicitation of labor organization mem-
bership or dues under 5 U.S.C. chapter
71.

(9) Distribution of handbills. The dis-
tributing of materials such as pam-
phlets, handbills, and/or flyers, and the
displaying of placards or posting of ma-
terials on bulletin boards or elsewhere
on property is prohibited, except as au-
thorized by the head of the facility or
designee or when such distributions or
displays are conducted as part of au-
thorized Government activities.

(10) Photographs for news, advertising,
or commercial purposes. Photographs for
advertising or commercial purposes
may be taken only with the written
consent of the head of the facility or
designee. Photographs for news pur-
poses may be taken at entrances, lob-
bies, foyers, or in other places des-
ignated by the head of the facility or
designee.

(11) Dogs and other animals. Dogs and
other animals, except seeing-eye dogs,
shall not be brought upon property ex-

cept as authorized by the head of the
facility or designee.

(12) Vehicular and pedestrian traffic.
Drivers of all vehicles in or on property
shall drive in a careful and safe manner
at all times and shall comply with the
signals and directions of police and all
posted traffic signs. The blocking of
entrances, driveways, walks, loading
platforms, or fire hydrants in or on
property is prohibited; parking in un-
authorized locations or in locations re-
served for other persons or contrary to
the direction of posted signs is prohib-
ited. Creating excessive noise on hos-
pital or cemetery premises by muffler
cut out, the excessive use of a horn, or
other means is prohibited. Operation of
a vehicle in a reckless or unsafe man-
ner, drag racing, bumping, overriding
curbs, or leaving the roadway is pro-
hibited.

(13) Weapons and explosives. No person
while on property shall carry firearms,
other dangerous or deadly weapons, or
explosives, either openly or concealed,
except for official purposes.

(14) Demonstrations. (i) All visitors are
expected to observe proper standards of
decorum and decency while on VA
property. Toward this end, any service,
ceremony, or demonstration, except as
authorized by the head of the facility
or designee, is prohibited. Jogging, bi-
cycling, sledding and other forms of
physical recreation on cemetery
grounds is prohibited.

(ii) For the purpose of the prohibition
expressed in this paragraph, unauthor-
ized demonstrations or services shall
be defined as, but not limited to, pick-
eting, or similar conduct on VA prop-
erty; any oration or similar conduct to
assembled groups of people, unless the
oration is part of an authorized service;
the display of any placards, banners, or
foreign flags on VA property unless ap-
proved by the head of the facility or
designee; disorderly conduct such as
fighting, threatening, violent, or tu-
multuous behavior, unreasonable noise
or coarse utterance, gesture or display
or the use of abusive language to any
person present; and partisan activities,
i.e., those involving commentary or ac-
tions in support of, or in opposition to,
or attempting to influence, any current
policy of the Government of the United
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States, or any private group, associa-
tion, or enterprise.

(15) Key security. The head of the fa-
cility of designee, will determine which
employees, by virtue of their duties,
shall have access to keys or barrier-
card keys which operate locks to rooms
or areas on the property. The unau-
thorized possession, manufacture, and/
or use of such keys or barrier cards is
prohibited. The surreptitious opening
or attempted opening of locks or card-
operated barrier mechanisms is prohib-
ited.

(16) Sexual misconduct. Any act of sex-
ual gratification on VA property in-
volving two or more persons, who do
not reside in quarters on the property,
is prohibited. Acts of prostitution or
solicitation for acts of prostitution on
VA property is prohibited. For the pur-
poses of this paragraph, an act of pros-
titution is defined as the performance
or the offer or agreement to perform
any sexual act for money or payment.

(b) Schedule of offenses and penalties.
Conduct in violation of the rules and
regulations set forth in paragraph (a)
of this section subjects an offender to
arrest and removal from the premises.
Whomever shall be found guilty of vio-
lating these rules and regulations
while on any property under the charge
and control of VA is subject to a fine as
stated in the schedule set forth herein
or, if appropriate, the payment of fixed
sum in lieu of appearance (forfeiture of
collateral) as may be provided for in
rules of the United States District
Court. Violations included in the
schedule of offenses and penalties may
also subject an offender to a term of
imprisonment of not more than six
months, as may be determined appro-
priate by a magistrate or judge of the
United States District Court:

(1) Improper disposal of rubbish on
property, $200.

(2) Spitting on property, $25.
(3) Throwing of articles from a build-

ing or the unauthorized climbing upon
any part of a building, $50.

(4) Willful destruction, damage, or re-
moval of Government property without
authorization, $500.

(5) Defacement, destruction, mutila-
tion or injury to, or removal, or dis-
turbance of, gravemarker or headstone,
$500.

(6) Failure to comply with signs of a
directive and restrictive nature posted
for safety purposes, $50.

(7) Tampering with, removal, mar-
ring, or destruction of posted signs,
$150.

(8) Entry into areas posted as closed
to the public or others (trespass), $50.

(9) Unauthorized demonstration or
service in a national cemetery or on
other VA property, $250.

(10) Creating a disturbance during a
burial ceremony, $250.

(11) Disorderly conduct which creates
loud, boisterous, and unusual noise, or
which obstructs the normal use of en-
trances, exits, foyers, offices, corridors,
elevators, and stairways or which tends
to impede or prevent the normal oper-
ation of a service or operation of the
facility, $250.

(12) Failure to depart premises by un-
authorized persons, $50.

(13) Unauthorized loitering, sleeping
or assembly on property, $50.

(14) Gambling-participating in games
of chance for monetary gain or per-
sonal property; the operation of gam-
bling devices, a pool or lottery; or the
taking or giving of bets, $200.

(15) Operation of a vehicle under the
influence of alcoholic beverages or non-
prescribed narcotic drugs,
hallucinogens, marijuana, barbitu-
rates, or amphetamines, $500.

(16) Entering premises under the in-
fluence of alcoholic beverages or nar-
cotic drugs, hallucinogens, marijuana,
barbiturates or amphetamines, $200.

(17) Unauthorized use on property of
alcoholic beverages or narcotic drugs,
hallucinogens, marijuana, barbitu-
rates, or amphetamines, $300.

(18) Unauthorized introduction on VA
controlled property of alcoholic bev-
erages or narcotic drugs,
hallucinogens, marijuana, barbitu-
rates, or amphetamines or the unau-
thorized giving of same to a patient or
beneficiary, $500.

(19) Unauthorized solicitation of alms
and contributions on premises, $50.

(20) Commercial soliciting or vend-
ing, or the collection of private debts
on property, $50.

(21) Distribution of pamphlets, hand-
bills, and flyers, $25.

(22) Display of placards or posting of
material on property, $25.
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(23) Unauthorized photography on
premises, $50.

(24) Failure to comply with traffic di-
rections of VA police, $25.

(25) Parking in spaces posted as re-
served for physically disabled persons,
$50.

(26) Parking in no-parking areas,
lanes, or crosswalks so posted or
marked by yellow borders or yellow
stripes, $25.

(27) Parking in emergency vehicle
spaces, areas and lanes bordered in red
or posted as EMERGENCY VEHICLES
ONLY or FIRE LANE, or parking with-
in 15 feet of a fire hydrant, $50.

(28) Parking within an intersection
or blocking a posted vehicle entrance
or posted exit lane, $25.

(29) Parking in spaces posted as re-
served or in excess of a posted time
limit, $15.

(30) Failing to come to a complete
stop at a STOP sign, $25.

(31) Failing to yield to a pedestrian
in a marked and posted crosswalk, $25.

(32) Driving in the wrong direction on
a posted one-way street, $25.

(33) Operation of a vehicle in a reck-
less or unsafe manner, too fast for con-
ditions, drag racing, overriding curbs,
or leaving the roadway, $100.

(34) Exceeding posted speed limits:
(i) By up to 10 mph, $25.
(ii) By up to 20 mph, $50.
(iii) By over 20 mph, $100.
(35) Creating excessive noise in a hos-

pital or cemetery zone by muffler cut
out, excessive use of a horn, or other
means, $50.

(36) Failure to yield right of way to
other vehicles, $50.

(37) Possession of firearms, carried ei-
ther openly or concealed, whether load-
ed or unloaded (except by Federal or
State law enforcement officers on offi-
cial business, $500.

(38) Introduction or possession of ex-
plosives, or explosive devices which fire
a projectile, ammunition, or combusti-
bles, $500.

(39) Possession of knives which ex-
ceed a blade length of 3 inches; switch-
blade knives; any of the variety of
hatchets, clubs and hand-held weapons;
or brass knuckles, $300.

(40) The unauthorized possession of
any of the variety of incapacitating
liquid or gas-emitting weapons, $200.

(41) Unauthorized possession, manu-
facture, or use of keys or barrier card-
type keys to rooms or areas on the
property, $200.

(42) The surreptitious opening, or at-
tempted opening, of locks or card-oper-
ated barrier mechanisms on property,
$500.

(43) Soliciting for, or the act of, pros-
titution, $250.

(44) Any unlawful sexual activity,
$250.

(45) Jogging, bicycling, sledding or
any recreational physical activity con-
ducted on cemetery grounds, $50.

(c) Enforcement procedures. (1) VA ad-
ministration directors will issue poli-
cies and operating procedures govern-
ing the proper exercise of arrest and
other law enforcement actions, and
limiting the carrying and use of weap-
ons by VA police officers. VA police of-
ficers found qualified under respective
VA administration directives and duly
appointed heads of facilities for the
purposes of 38 U.S.C. 902(b)(1), will en-
force these rules and regulations and
other Federal laws on VA property in
accordance with the policies and oper-
ating procedures issued by respective
VA administration directors and under
the direction of the head of the facil-
ity.

(2) VA administration directors will
prescribe training for VA police offi-
cers of the scope and duration nec-
essary to assure the proper exercise of
the law enforcement and arrest author-
ity vested in them and to assure their
abilities in the safe handling of situa-
tions involving patients and the public
in general. VA police officers will suc-
cessfully complete prescribed training
in law enforcement procedures and the
safe handling of patients as a condition
of their retention of statutory law en-
forcement and arrest authority.

(3) Nothing contained in the rules
and regulations set forth in paragraph
(a) of this section shall be construed to
abrogate any other Federal laws or reg-
ulations, including assimilated offenses
under 18 U.S.C. 13, or any State or local
laws and regulations applicable to the
area in which the property is situated.

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 901)

[50 FR 29226, July 18, 1985]
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PARKING FEES AT VA MEDICAL
FACILITIES

§ 1.300 Purpose.
Sections 1.300 through 1.303 prescribe

policies and procedures for establishing
parking fees for the use of Department
of Veterans Affairs controlled parking
spaces at VA medical facilities.

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 501, 8109)

[53 FR 25490, July 7, 1988]

§ 1.301 Definitions.
As used in §§ 1.300 through 1.303 of

this title:
(a) Secretary means the Secretary of

Veterans Affairs.
(b) Eligible person means any individ-

ual to whom the Secretary is author-
ized to furnish medical examination or
treatment.

(c) Garage means a structure or part
of a structure in which vehicles may be
parked.

(d) Medical facility means any facility
or part thereof which is under the ju-
risdiction of the Secretary for the pro-
vision of health-care services, includ-
ing any necessary buildings and struc-
tures, garage or parking facility.

(e) Parking facilities includes all sur-
face and garage parking spaces at a VA
medical facility.

(f) Volunteer worker means an individ-
ual who performs services, without
compensation, under the auspices of
VA Voluntary Service (VAVS) at a VA
medical facility, for the benefit of vet-
erans receiving care at that medical fa-
cility.

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 8109)

[53 FR 25490, July 7, 1988]

§ 1.302 Applicability and scope.
(a) The provisions of §§ 1.300 through

1.303 apply to VA medical facility park-
ing facilities in the United States, its
territories and possessions, and the
Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, and to
such parking facilities for the use of
VA medical facilities jointly shared by
VA and another Federal agency when
the facility is operated by the VA. Sec-
tions 1.300 through 1.303 apply to all
users of those parking facilities. Fees
shall be assessed and collected at medi-
cal facilities where parking garages are

constructed, acquired, or altered at a
cost exceeding $500,000 (or, in the case
of acquisition by lease, $100,000 per
year). The Secretary, in the exercise of
official discretion, may also determine
that parking fees shall be charged at
any other VA medical facility.

(b) All fees established shall be rea-
sonable under the circumstances and
shall cover all parking facilities used
in connection with such VA medical fa-
cility.

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 8109)

[53 FR 25490, July 7, 1988]

§ 1.303 Policy.
(a) General. Parking spaces at VA

medical facilities shall only be pro-
vided under the following conditions:

(1) VA and its employees shall not be
liable for any damages to vehicles (or
their contents) parked in VA parking
facilities, unless such damages are di-
rectly caused by such employees acting
in the course of their VA employment.

(2) Parking facilities at VA medical
facilities shall only be made available
at each medical facility for such peri-
ods and under such terms as prescribed
by the facility director, consistent
with §§ 1.300 through 1.303.

(3) VA will limit parking facilities at
VA medical facilities to the minimum
necessary, and administer those park-
ing facilities in full compliance with
ridesharing regulations and Federal
laws.

(b) Fees. (1) As provided in § 1.302, VA
will assess VA employees, contractor
employees, tenant employees, visitors,
and other individuals having business
at a VA medical facility where VA
parking facilities are available, a park-
ing fee for the use of that parking facil-
ity. All parking fees shall be set at a
rate which shall be equivalent to one-
half of the appropriate fair rental value
(i.e., monthly, weekly, daily, hourly)
for the use of equivalent commercial
space in the vicinity of the medical fa-
cility, subject to the terms and condi-
tions stated in paragraph (a) of this
section. Fair rental value shall include
an allowance for the costs of manage-
ment of the parking facilities. The Sec-
retary will determine the fair market
rental value through use of generally
accepted appraisal techniques. If the
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